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1. Adoption of the agenda (GATT/AIR/1834)

1.1 The Chairman welcomed the members to the eighth meeting of the
Committee and called their attention to document GATT/AIR/1834 dated
21 June 1982 which contained the agenda and the list of documents for
the meeting. He noted Lhat there was an item dealing with
Article XXVIII negotiations which had been raised at the 1 April meeting
by the European Communities and which had not been included. He invited
any delegation that wished to talk on this topic to do so under "other
business".

1.2 The representative of the United States said that he wished to
raise under "other business" an issue related to the Tariff Study.

1.3 The agenda was adopted with these two additions.
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2. Status of acceptances of the MTN Protocols and implementation of
concessions (TIAR/W/2/Rev.5, TAR/52 + Add.1 and L/5332)

2.1 Referring to document TAR/W/2iRev.5 the Chairman noted with
satisfaction that both Protocols had now been accepted by all countries
having schedules of concessions annexed to them, since Haiti had
accepted the Supplementary Protocol on 29 June 1982.

2.2 Concerning the implementation of MTN concessions, the Chairman
recalled that Japan had notified in document TAR/52 + Add.1 the advanced
implementation of some Tokyo Round concessions. He mentioned that Japan
had made further eliminations and reductions of duties, as communicated
to contracting parties in document L/5332.

2.3 The representative of Argentina thanked the Government of Japan for
its accelerated implementation of tariff concessions and invited other
contracting parties to do the same as far as possible.

3. Submission of Loose-leaf Schedules (TAR/W/23/Rev.3)

3.1 The Chairman referred to document TXR/W/23/Rev.3 and noted that, so
far, the secretariat had received schedules in loose-leaf form from
eighteen countries and urged those countries that had not yet submitted
their loose-leaf schedules to do so as soon as possible. From the
document, it could a so be noted that only two schedules (Burma and
Nigeria) had finally been approved. The Chairman urged contracting
parties to accelerate examination and verification of the schedules that
had been submitted so far. He recalled that at the April Committee
meeting, several delegations had raised problems related to column 7 of
the loose-leaf schedules concerning the reflexion of previous initial
negotiating rights. It had been suggested that the secretariat should
undertake informal consultations in order to try to resolve those
problems. As a result of informal consultations the secretariat had
circulated document TAR/W/30 on 23 June 1982. In summary, this document
contained a suggestion that the information to be contained in column 7
should be worked out on a bilateral basis between the delegations
concerned.

3.2 The representative of Chile informed the Committee that the work
being done by his national authorities in order to submit the loose-leaf
schedule was well advanced in spite of some technical difficulties on
which they would have to consult the secretariat within the next few
days.

3.3 The representative of Japan said that his delegation would be in a
position to submit the Japanese loose-leaf schedule by the end of July,
and that this would be done without prejudice to his delegation's
position on the legal status of the loose-leaf system.

3.4 The representative of Israel informed the Committee that the
Israeli loose-leaf schedule had been completed and that his authorities
were in the process of verifying it before circulating it to contracting
parties.
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3.5 The representative of Korea recalled that a year ago some
delegations had requested an extension of time for the verification of
the Korean loose-leaf schedule. Since then no progress had been made.
Therefore, his delegation would hope that the delegations concerned
would accelerate the verification procedure of the Korean schedule. He
added that his delegation would be prepared to respond to any question
which would be put forward concerning the schedule of his country.

3.6 The representative of Brazil told the Committee that her delegation
would be submitting the Brazilian loose-leaf schedule within the next
few days.

3.7 The representative of the United States said that his delegation
was hoping to submit the entire Schedule XX by the month of August. He
indicated that his delegation had no difficulties regarding the
suggested procedure in document TAR/W/30. Concerning the examination of
other schedules, his authorities had encountered some difficulties. He
hoped that the secretariat would hold further consultations on problems
that delegations were having. He mentioned the problem related to cases
when one of the bound sub-headings was called "other" or when it
included notations such as "n.e.s". In his opinion, it was not clear
from this method of presentation what was exactly covered by those
notations without the rest of the sub-headings being indicated in order
to identify what was excluded from the bound item. He added that the
situation was further complicated by the fact that the national tariffs
were subject to change and the description of items bound in GATT were
often modified. He therefore suggested that for any heading where a part
of the sub-headings were bound, non bound sub-heading numbers and
descriptions should be included in brackets in the loose-leaf schedules.
This would be in addition to the provisions in TAR/W/9 that all headings
which were completely bound should be underlined.

3.8 The representative of Austria requested the United States'
delegation to submit its proposal in a written form.

3.9 The representative of Japan referred to the legal status of
loose-leaf schedules and said that, after having studied the comments
made bv the Committee members on document TAR/Spec 1, his authorities
would be preparing a paper which would raise further points and which
would be circulated soon. He hoped that the new paper would be
discussed at the next meeting of the Committee.

3.10 The Chairman indicated that the Committee had taken note of
document TAR/W/30 and noted that the United States' delegation would
submit a short paper on its ideas with respect to the enumeration of
items such as "other" in the loose-leaf schedules and that, after
circulation of the document, the secretariat would arrange for informal
discussions.
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4. Harmonized Svstem and GATT concessions (TAR/W/25/Rev.1 and
TAR/W/25/Add.1)

4.1 The Chairman recalled that since the April meeting of the Committee
the secretariat had held several informal meetings with interested
delegations and had prepared, on the basis of those consultations, a
revision of document TAR/W/25 which had been circulated under the symbol
iAR/W/25/Rev.1. He pointed out that the document still contained
several square brackets which reflected the differences that still
existed among delegations. He also drew attention of the Committee
members to document TAR/W/25/Add.1 which contained proposals by the
United States for models for the information documents to be supplied by
contracting parties adopting the Harmonized System. He noted that these
new documents had been distributed very recently and assumed that it
would be necessary to revert to them at the next meeting. He
nevertheless encouraged delegations to comment on the subject under
consideration.

4.2 The representative of Egypt recalled that at the last meeting of
the Committee his delegation had stressed the importance of safeguarding
the interests of developing countries when changing over to the
Harmonized System, and referred to Part IV of the General Agreement, the
results of the MTN and the advantages granted to developing countries
under the GSP. He underlined the fact that when considering the
procedures for changing to the Harmonized System, there should be no
arbitrary increase in customs duties and when initiating Article XXVITI
negotiations, the right for consultation should also be accorded to
small countries, the exports of which were of great importance to their
economy.

4.3 The representative of Australia commented on document
TAR/W/25/Rev.1 and said that his authorities' attitude to this paper was
based on the premise that a GATT schedule constituted only a listing of
specific tariff obligations. If that premise was accepted, the document
would require basic redrafting. He explained that Article VII of the
CCCN Convention, and Article IX of the draft Harmonized System
Convention, specifically stated that Contracting Parties did not assume
any obligation in relation to rates of customs duty. Obligations
regarding these duties, if any, arose only from Article II of the GATT.
He added that the obligations deriving from the Harmonized System
Convention and from the GATT were thus seen as distinct and relating to
the different disciplines of product classification and duty level.
Either might operate independently of the other - though interaction
occurred in the sphere of a national tariff administration. If
TAR/W/25/Rev.1 was looked at in this light, then a number of logical
faults would become apparent. For example, the introduction implied
that the Harmonized System might not proceed until a compatible GAT
schedule in Harmonized System form had bzen re-negotiated. This was not
true. Moreover, a change in a product tariff location, product
description or operating rates could take place without infringing the
tariff rate obligations on specified products. Experience illustrated
that a tariff rate obligation under the GATT could be hotuoured
continuously, even if the national tariff changed in numerology,
nomenclature, classification, discipline and basic classification
principles. In light of these comments, he reserved the right of his
delegation to return to any part of the draft paper at a later stage.
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4.4 The representative of India said that his authorities believed that
the switchover to the Harmonized System would be in the general interest
of all trading nations and that the ministers might consider endorsing
the idea of adopting a general declaration urging contracting parties to
recognize the importance of harmonization of international tariffs and
statistical nomenclature as vital for the free flow of international
trade. They further believed that like the CCC Nomenclature had been
found to be very useful and comprehensive for the coordination of
international trade statistics and the identification of product groups
for levy of duty at customs points, the Harmonized System of
noranclature would help ensuring these objectives. He reiterated,
however, the concern expressed by his delegation at the meeting of the
Committee in April to the effect that it was of paramount importance to
ensure that the negotiations under Article XXVIII would not result in an
erosion of concessions to developing countries. In this context, he
recalled that when the work in GATT would commence, special attention
should be placed not only on ensuring that concessions to developing
countries were not eroded but that contracting parties should continue
according significant importance to the special dispensation for
developing countries. Since new documents had been issued only
recently, he presumed that this item would remain on the agenda of the
Committee.

4.5 The representative of the European Communities supported the
statement made by the delegate of India. Referring to the declaration
made by the representative of Australia, he requested the latter to
explain how he envisaged the possibility of maintaining all existing
rates while changing the nomenclature along the lines foreseen in the
Harmonized Svstem.

4.6 The representative of Australia referred the European Communities
to the discussion they had had during the recent renegotiations of the
Australian GATT schedule. The representative of the European
Communities questioned whether there had been any such negotiations.

4.7 The representative of Korea stated that his delegation attached a
great importance to the Harmonized System and pointed out that the
Korean customs administration had decided in principle to introduce the
Harmonized System with a view to ensuring uniformity among countries in
customs classification. Referring to document TAR/W/25/Rev.l, his
delegation welcomed the comprehensive suggestions for the future task
and considered section 4 as the most important part of the document. As
regarded the interpretation of the right of consultation for contracting
parties with a substantial interest as set out in paragraph 4.4 his
delegation was in favour of the 10% rule since it represented the most
objective standard.

4.8 The representative of the United States recalled that there had
been several informal discussions on the seretariat- paper. One
particular problem related to section 4 which had turned out to be
difficult because of technical questions linked with the format of the
annexes. His delegation had submitted a set of suggested anne:-es and he
stressed thiat attention should be given to the format of those annexes
and not to the detailed information contained in them on United States'
tariff positions. This information was supplied purely for illusLrative
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purposes. It was important to decide on the format these documents
should have and he hoped that delegations would examine these
suggestions and that it would be possible to hold further informal
meetings in order to arrive at a mutually satisfactory set of documents.
In addition, his delegation would submit a new text of a number of
paragraphs in section 4 relating to the annexes which would be submitted
by his delegation for consideration.

4.9 The representative of the Philippines, in view of the technical
complexity of the paper, regretted not to be in a position to comment
substantially on the contents of document TAR/W/25/Rev.1 at this stage.
The paper had been brought to the attention of his authorities. He
would revert to the matter and forward the contribution of his country
once the paper had been duly examined.

4.10 The representative of the European Communities raised the questiia
of the status to be given to this document when it wculd reach its final
stage. His delegation had been wondering about this issue, in
particular when reading paragraph 2.3 of document TAR/W/25/Rev.1. He
recalled that his delegation had agreed with the wording of this
paragraph but was most concerned in case the Council were to adopt the
conclusions of the findings of the Panel reproduced in document L/5331
of i8 June 1982. He asked whether other delegations had similar
misgivings with respect to paragraph 22, items (d), (e) and (h) of
document L/5331.

4.11 The Chairman suggested reverting to this item at the next meeting
of the Committee. In the meantime, the secretariat would undertake
further informal consultations on the basis of documents TAR/W/25/Rev.1
and TAR/W/25/Add.l.

5. Tariff Escalation

5.1. in introducing this point, the Chairman drew the attention of the
Committee to two documents which had been circulated since the last
meeting of the Committee, namely, a study by the secretariat on the
copper producing and copper consuming industries (TAR/W/26) and a
general note by the secretariat on problems encountered in the attempt
to measure tariff escalation (TAR/W/29). With respect to the latter
document, he drew the attention to the last paragraph of the note asking
the Committee to consider whether the problems of tariff escalation, as
they related to various product sectors, could not be dealt with without
undertaking detailed studies on the lines of the copper paper. He also
recalled that tariff escalation had been discussed in the context of the
possible contribution of the Tariff Committee to the Ministerial meeting
and in the Committee on Trade and Development on 1 and 2 July.
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5.2. The representative of Peru said that since it was her delegation
who asked the secretariat in the first place to prepare a study on
tariff escalation in the copper industry, she wanted, on behalf of her
government, to thank the secretariat for the very comprehensive piece of
work they had carried out. Her government and the governments of other
copper producing countries had shown great interest in this problem and
the study would be brought to the attention of the ministers in the
meeting of the Intergovernmental Council of Copper Exporting Countries.
The problem of tariff escalation was inherent to any customs tariff used
as a protectionist tool. Beyond the first stage of processing, the
effective rates of protection on semi-manufactured goods were much
higher than what was reflected by the nominal tariff escalation. The
difficulties in measuring tariff escalation in the copper industry, as
outlined in document TAR/W/29, were due to the characteristics of the
industry. Her delegation believed that the problem existed in the copper
producing industry as it existed in any other industry and the
difficulties in measuring tariff escalation would be of a similar nature
in any other industry. For that reason she believed that any study on
tariff escalation should be carried out on a case-by-case basis in the
various fields where the problem arose. Her delegation supported the
idea that the problem should be discussed in the Ministerial meeting.
On previous occasions, her delegation had supported the proposal by
Brazil and India which was now before the Preparatory Committee. She
believed the Committee recognized that tariff escalation was a major
issue, not only for developing, but also for developed countries.
Despite the great difficulties she had already mentioned, her delegation
was in favour of the Committee taking a decision to study further
sectors on a case-by-case basis without prejudice of the decision which
would be taken by the Ministers.

5.3. The representative of Chile said that his delegation appreciated
the document prepared by the secretariat on tariff escalation in the
field of copper and that this problem was of capital importance for his
country. He was not in a position, at that stage, to say if future
studies should be done on a case-by-case basis. However, his delegation
was certainly in favour of continuing the work on tariff escalation
since further studies would facilitate a better understanding of this
complex problem.

5.4. The representative of Yugoslavia said that they had studied
attentively the paper on the copper producing and copper consuming
industries prepared by the secretariat and that, in his opinion, the
study was very interesting and useful for the orientation of the future
work of the Committee. The study showed clearly the complexity of the
problem of tariff escalation and its importance in the liberalization of
trade. It demonstrated that the problem of tariff escalation existed
and that the incidence of tariff escalation had a serious impact on
trade flows. For that reason, the work of the Committee should continue
in this field, with a view to finding a solution to the problem and in
this context his delegation supported the proposal of Brazil and India
to the effect that tariff escalation was a major problem worthy of
discussion by the ministers in the Ministerial meeting. In the present
situation, the question arose whether future studies on other sectors
should be done on the same basis, or whether the problem could be
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treated without going into detailed studies. As far as his country was
concerned, he was not against the idea suggested by the secretariat as
outlined in the last paragraph of document TAR/W/29.

5.5. The representative of Canada said that concerning the study on
copper itself, he h-.a minor points which might need correction. In
spite of its limits, the study provided useful factual information on
the international market for copper and copper products and on trade
barriers existing in various countries. He noted that tariff escalation
was not limited to developed countries, but also existed, to a
significant extent, in developing countries. He also noted that when
GSP tariffs were taken into account the level of tariff escalation in
developed countries became much less significant. This would tend to
show, in his view, that at least in the copper sector it would appear
that developing countries had a comparative advantage vis-a-vis other
countries which had to compete on a m.f.n. basis. Despite those points,
escalation was not inconsistent with the GATT and it often essentially
reflected the economic and industrial structure of the country. His
delegation had indicated, on several previous occasions, the importance
they attached to the question of tariff escalation but, given the
methodological problems in attempting to quantitatively assess tariff
escalation and the uncertain usefulness of the results, he wondered
about the general utility of such detailed studies. However, he would
support other studies on tariff escalation with more limited objectives
than in the case of the copper study. Such studies could be of a more
descriptive nature, providing factual trade and market information which
could be used by the contracting parties in the discussions on tariff
escalation.

5.6. The representative of Argentina said that he was instructed by his
government to request that a study, similar to the study prepared by the
secretariat in the copper sector, should be prepared on tariff
escalation affecting meat and meat products. Concerning document
TAR/W/29 outlining the problems encountered by the secretariat in
preparing the study, it was the opinion of his delegation that some of
the shortcomings referred to in the document, such as the fact that the
study was based on the United States production pattern only, could be
overcome in consultation with delegations in order to cover production
patterns of several countries. He believed that the problems reported
in the secretariat paper could be usefully discussed in the Committee.

5.7. The representative of Korea said that the result of the study on
tariff escalation in the copper industry was very interesting and
useful. His delegation attached great importance to the satisfactory
solution of the tariff escalation problem and shared the views expressed
by other delegations that further studies should be carried out. He
took note of the fact that his country was referred to in the study as
one of eleven selected principal importers of copper and drew attention
to the specific information concerning his country, particularly its
trade pattern and tariff structure in the copper area. In this
connexion, he said that his delegation recognized that in the long run
excessive tariff protection would unnecessarily increase social costs
and would hamper the sound growth of domestic industries concerned.
However, he could not overlook the fact that many adverse factors, such
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as inadequate size of economy, low productivity, high production costs,
lack of technology and limits on the domestic market could be serious
handicaps to the manufacturing sectors of developing countries, in
particular to those of his zotntry lacking in natural resources. In the
view of his delegation, the theory of effective protection might not
always be persuasive in making national tariff policy in developing
countries without taking into account their special situations. As to
the contribution for the November Ministerial meeting, his delegation
was in favour of listing this important topic in the GATT Work Programme
for the 1980's.

5.8. The representatives of Australia and Romania stated that they would
support tariff escalation going forward to the Ministerial meeting and
being taken up in the Zurv.re work programme of the GATT.

5.9. The representative of the United States said that in his view it
was quite clear that tariff escalation. occurred in all types of
countries and that there were g-reat difficulties in obtaining really
meaningful results fro.m detailed studies on tariff escalation. He
thought that there was3 no need to explore ottier ways of dealing with the
problem and he would support the suggestion that the ministers might
endorse future work to determine the most useful ways to deal with the
problem.

5.10. The representative of Pakistan said that the study prepared by the
secretariat provided a good basis for deliberations in the Committee.
Although he could not comment on the study at this stage, he shared the
views expressed by otherr delegations that the issue should be further
examined in other product sectors so as to reach a satisfactory solution
of the problem.

5.11. The representative of India recalled that the views of his
delegation had been outlined in the joint Brazil/India submission. He
also recalled that the Chairman's summing-up to the Preparatory
Committee had noted that there was widespread belief that tariff
escalation inhibited trade. His delegation would welcome whatever work
could be done in GATT which would facilitate the deeper understanding of
the problem so that the ministers could take a decision in November on
substantial reduction or elimination of tariff escalation. So far as
his country was concerned, tariff escalation was affecting its exports
in a number of areas such as textiles, leather, marine products and
vegetable and fruit products. In textiles, for example, raw cotton was
free of duty in the markets of the major trading partners while cotton
fabrics a-Ld cotton garments were dutiable progressively according to the
extent of processing. A similar situations occurred in the other
sectors where, for example, manufactured articles of leather carried
rather high rates of duty. Whereas the Committee had acknowledged the
problem of tariff escalation as affecting both developed and developing
countries, he noted that the problem was more serious and acute for
developing countries since it retarded the process of industrialization
and was making it difficult for them to acquire the benefits of value
added. On the secretariat study on copper, his preliminary view was
that it was comprehensive and could be useful. He hoped he could revert
to it in future meetings. He recalled that the criteria for selecting
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products or product groups for a pilot study had been discussed in
previous meetings of the Committee and also in informal discussions. it
had been the vliew of a number of delegations that the selected area
should be sufficiently representative and that developing countries
should, by and large, have a representative interest. Most of the areas
he mentioned as being of specific concern to his delegation would,
perhaps not require as detailed a study as the kind which had been
undertaken on copper, but some of the sectors should be studied in
detail in order to facilitate the understanding of the problem of tariff
escalation. With regard to the Chairman's query relating to the
formulation in the last paragraph of document TAR/W/29, a detailed
examination of the study should first be undertaken in the Committee to
see whether, in fact, such detailed studies were necessary. At this
stage his delegation would welcome further pilot studies in accordance
with criteria referred to in earlier meetings.

5.12. The representative of Brazil said that the study by the
secretariat was very substantial and comprehensive but he wondered
whether some of the difficulties that were found by the secretariat were
not the result of the choice of an inappropriate sector for that kilnd of
exercise. The object of the pilot studies was not to get into the depth
of specific sectors; they were not sectorial studies. The object was
to provide a better understanding of the phenomenon of tariff
escalation. As the Indian delegation had reminded the Committee, after
both formal and informal discussions, his delegation had proposed, with
the support of many other delegations, that certain criteria should
preside the choice of the sectors where pilot studies, two or three had
been his understanding on the occasion, would be undertaken. In his
view, the fundamental question was to select a sector which would
provide a transparent and a clear-cut view of the phenomenon of tariff
escalation in itself. In that sense he believed that some other sectors
which were mentioned during the meeting would provide a much more
clear-cut view of the question of tariff escalation. He also noted that
paragraph 1 of the study read: "carry out a pilot study of certain
products which were to be selected in consultation with interested
delegations". In his view it should have read "pilot studies". Also,
although his delegation had suggested the criteria, his delegation and
many other delegations had not been consulted in the selection of the
sector to be studied.

5.13. Concerning the study in itself and some of its conclusions and
implications, he wanted to point at the same issues as those raised by
the delegation of Canada. The first element was the fact that the
phenomenon of tariff escalation was not limited to developed countries.
He said it was not necessary to undertake a study to find that tariff
escalation also existed in developing countries since considering that
developing countries were, in their development endeavours, fully
supported by different provisions in the GATT, in particular by the
provisions of Article XVIII, it was only to be expected that developing
countries had higher tariffs than developed countries.

5.14. Considering the second point raised by the representative of
Canada, the fact that GSP treatment provided for a de-escalation of
tariffs was in his view one of the ways the problem of tariff escalation
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could be tackled in the Ministerial meeting, possibly through new GSP
inclusions. In that sense the study provided a good basis for the
progress in other sectors. The fact that GSP provided for a negligible
tariff escalation in the copper sector did not mean that it was the case
in all other sectors and this was one of the reasons why his delegation
had doubts if the copper sector was representative for the pilot study
exercise. The utility and nature of further studies, with more or less
quantitative information as indicated by the representative of Canada,
was certainly a matter on which the Committee should reflect but his
delegation had some doubts if the format of the copper study was
appropriate.

5.15. Referring to paragraph 12 of the study he said that the industry
concentration at the company level-was a very important element which
could have been further explored and in his view 'he industry
concentration was still very high at present. Referring to the
information reported in the study concerning Brazil, he said his
delegation strongly disagreed with the inclusion of balance-of-payments
surcharge in the calculations referring to the tariff situation and the
tariff escalation in Brazil in the copper sector. He said that these
measures were of a temporary nature, had been approved by the
Balance-of-Payments Committee and did not reflect the actual Brazilian
tariff structure. He also underlined that in many cases his country had
granted concessions to its partners within the Latin American
Integration Association and since some of the countries inside the area
were copper producers these concessions were very important and had not
been sufficiently underlined in the study. In the tables also, his
delegation had been surprised that although the Brazilian tariff was
presented in two columns, one for bound tariffs and one for actual
tariffs, including balance-of-payments surcharge, there was no
indication of what the standard tariff was. He said his delegation
deeply regretted that they had not been consulted on this matter.

5.16. As to the future treatment of the question of tariff escalation in
the GATT and in the Ministerial meeting, he stated that his delegation
was very open on that matter. He believed that all delegations were
aware that the phenomenon existed and that there were levels of tariff
escalation which amounted to segregation of developing countries and
other raw material producing countries, at certain stages of the
manufacturing scale. The Committee should acknowledge the problems and
should look for a general solution or a general way to deal with the
matter. As in the past his delegation would hesitate very much against
adopting a sectorial approach which was completely different from the
pilot study approach. Further pilot studies should be undertaken. In
his opinion, the areas suggested for pilot studies during the meeting
would give more representative results than the study on the copper
sector, which was already a reason to take these studies ahead.
However, the solution in itself and the language which could be
contemplated in the Ministerial meeting could and should be of a
different and a broader nature. Without waiting for the conclusions of
pilot studies, the Committee should advance some concept along the lines
that certain levels of tariff escalation providing protection which,
when related to the value-added in the manufacturing process, were much
higher than the one reflected in the tariff structure of the country,



TAR/M/8
Page 12

could in many cases be an attainment to making it impossible for
exporting countries to progress further in the exports of the
manufactured stages of certain raw materials to certain markets. He
recalled that this was the spirit of the Brazilian/Indian proposal and
could be improved with the Chairman's summing-up of the last meeting of
the Committee.

5.17. The representative of Japan said that the technical difficulties
pointed out in document TAR/W/29 arose from the fact that international
comparative data were not available or not appropriate to use. In the
view of his delegation it was important, in measuring tariff escalation,
to ensure the credibility of the study by using data with a high degree
of accuracy.

5.18. The representative of Spain stressed the point that the
theoretical concept of effective protection was fraught with
difficulties of all kinds, theoretical and practical. His delegation,
in previous meetings, had made a number of contributions with the aim of
pointing at the methodological difficulties inherent to the problem of
measuring effective tariff protection. These difficulties, however, did
not mean that theoretical studies should not be carried out to explore
how some of these difficulties could be overcome. In this respect, he
appreciated the work done by the secretariat in the study on the copper
industry in which it was once again shown how difficult the problem was
from a theoretical point of view. However, in the opinion of his
delegation there were still a number of questions that arose. One of
them was whether it was accurate to use the arithmetical average since
it was not representative in cases of distributions with high values of
the standard deviation. Another question was the knowledge of the
structure of the domestic production. His delegation had stressed, on
previous occasions, that perhaps the information contained in
input/output tables could be included in such analyses in order to
identify, in a more realistic way, the structure of the domestic
production. Also, as pointed out by the delegation of Brazil, in some
cases the actual tariffs did not correspond to the reality existing in
the country, because some tariffs might be temporarily reduced or
suspended for economic purposes and actual tariffs might have levels
which presupposed fairly high nominal tariff escalation, while in
practice they were not effectively applied.. These difficulties could,
to some extent, be avoided and the Committee should be most careful in
selecting those sectors where future studies would be carried out.

5.19. The Chairman, in summarizing the discussion, noted that
preliminary comments had been made on the secretariat pilot study and on
the other document submitted by the secretariat. Because of the
preliminary nature of these comments, it was not clear at this stage in
exactly which direction future work in the Committee would go. There
was, however, substantial support in the Committee for continuing work
on tariff escalation in the context of the Committee. There was also
considerable support for the idea that the item should be on the
Ministerial meeting agenda. He suggested reverting to this item at the
next meeting of the Committee.
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6. Tariff reclassification (TAR/M/7, para.3)

6.1 The Chairman reminded the Committee members that this matter had
been raised by the Canadian delegation at the 21 April meeting.

6.2 The representative of Canada regretted that his authorities had not
been able to prepare a paper in time for the Dresent meeting but
expected to have a new document within a not too distant future; he
therefore wished the item to be maintained on the agenda of the
Committee.

6.3 The representative of Japan supported the Canadian proposal.

6.4 The representative of the European Communities said that his
delegation as well hoped to have a paper ready in a near future and
wished to keep this item on the agenda of the Committee for its next
meeting.

6.5 The Chairman confirmed that the issue on tariff reclassification
would be maintained on the agenda of the Committee and looked forward to
seeing the two papers promised by the delegations of Canada and the
European Communities.

7. Possible contribution to the ministerial meeting (TAR/57)

7.1 The Chairman recalled that following discussions held at the
meetings of X and 21 April, he had suggested, and the Committee
assented, to submit on his own responsibility, a note to the Preparatory
Committee concerning the contribution that could be made to the
ministerial meeting in the tariff area. This note was contained in
document TAR/57. He noted that at the present meeting, several comments
had been made in this respect when dealing with the subject of tariff
escalation. The Chairman summarized the situation by saying that there
had been a general view that two items could merit ministerial
attention: the Harmonized System and tariff escalation. On the
Harmonized System, there had been substantial, although not unanimous,
support for the idea that the ministers would emphasize the importance
of the system and its trade facilitation effects and would encourage
favourable consideration by governments towards adopting the Harmonized
System. It was also hoped that the ministers might agree on certain
guidelines or principles that the Committee was working on. With
respect to tariff escalation, he noted that there had been a widespread
belief that tariff escalation was an inhibiting factor in international
trade. There had been a proposal supported by several delegations that
ministers would take a decision to eliminate or substantially reduce
tariff escalation. Other delegations had been of the opinion that
further work and analysis needed to be undertaken first. He personally
interpreted this range of opinions to mean that certain delegations had
preferred a decision under Part II of the ministerial document, while
others would have preferred the item to be included in the work
programme under Part III.
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7.2 The representative of Romania took up the question of advanced
implementation of tariff concessions and shared the views expressed by
the representative of Argentina in this respect. He thanked the
Japanese delegation for the efforts undertaken in that field and
suggested that this question be included in the document to be prepared
for the ministerial meeting. He was of the opinion that it could be
inserted in Part II under tariff matters in a way to give the
possibilities to countries to advance the implementation of the
reductions granted during the Tokyo Round. Since 1 January 1987 was not
far away, his authorities had thought that the ministerial meeting could
offer a good possibility to obtain something in this field.

7.3 The representative of Brazil concerning the question of the
Harmonized System expressed some doubt about the appropriateness
of the issue for a ministerial decision, since it was a very technical
matter which, in his opinion, did not need to be brought to the
ministerial level. If it were finally agreed to include this item in
the ministerial declaration, his delegation would wish to underline that
the question of the Harmonized System would demand a big effort on the
side of developing countries in order to identify points of interest to
them and to present their eventual claims in a appropriate way. A
reference to the need for technical assistance to developing countries
should be made. Regarding tariff escalation, his delegation was in
favour of inserting the issue in Part II because it did not believe that
progress in tariff escalation was incumbent on thorough study of the
phenomenon since it took place in all sectors. He also suggested that
the language could go a little further than what was said in document
TAR/57 and referred to the proposal made by the delegations of Brazil
and India on two possible means of reducing tariff escalation. For
instance, in the area of tropical products, where the phenomenon of
tariff escalation was occurring, some immediate action would certainly
be a welcome result of the ministerial meeting. If some other
delegations believed that a further indepth analysis of specific sectors
or that additional pilot studies would be necessary in order to provide
a growing understanding of the problem, some appropriate language in
Part III could possibly be contemplated.

7.4 The representative of India stated that his delegation was of the
view that the ministers could be requested to endorse in principle the
idea of the Harmonized System and adopt a general declaration urging
contracting parties to recognize the importance of harmonization of
international tariff and statistical nomenclature in view of its trade
facilitating effects. His delegation could endorse the general thinking
reflected in the summing up of the Chairman. He only wished to
reiterate the concern of developing countries, as the representative of
Egypt had spelled out in detail. His delegation, as well as others, had
requested that some language reflecting the developing countries'
concern be incorporated, perhaps in a general formulation to the effect
that in the process of shifting to the Harmonized System, it should be
ensured that there would be no erosion of concessions to developing
countries. Regarding the question on tariff escalation, the
representative of India agreed with the representative of Brazil. He
understood that in the Chairman's summing up there would be a reference
to the widespread belief on the inhibiting nature of tariff escalation
and that many delegations, had proposed this issue for Part II, while
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some other wished some more preparatory work to be done, and considered
it for Part III. He agreed that there could be a reference in Part III
but this should not be to the exclusion of a Part II reference since the
Committee did not need to await the outcome of further pilot studies to
realize that the problem existed. Therefore, what was required at the
ministerial level was a decision, not only an acknowledgement of the
existence of tariff escalation, that it would be substantially reduced
or eliminated, as had been proposed. Simultaneously, if necessary, a
reference could be made in Part III urging for further studies which in
fact would only confirm what was theoretically known. There should not
be an either or situation.

7.5 The representative of Austria pointed out that as far as his
country was concerned the question of tariff escalation was not of an
overriding importance for developing countries because of the Austrian
General System of Preferences which constituted an important step
forward in removing tariff escalation. His delegation had some
difficulty in accepting the sentence reading: "Ministers could
therefore express appreciation for the problem and endorse further work
including the examination of possible means for reducing such
escalation" (TAR/57). In the view of his delegation the ministerial
meeting could not be the starting point of a new round of negotiations.
The results of the Tokyo Round had first to be implemented. He also
expressed some doubt about the usefulness of having further studies on
the subject of tariff escalation.

7.6 The representative of Argentina said that concerning the two items
of interest to the ministerial meeting, his delegation was ready to
lea-e it to the Chairman to find the appropriate language along the
lines suggested by the representative of India and trusted him to be
cautious enough in order not to prejudge what might or might not happen
in other fora where those questions were being discussed. Concerning
the question of tariff escalation, his delegation had always stressed
the importance of this problem for developing countries and would be
rather opposed to mention this issue only in Part III of the ministerial
declaration. For his delegation, it would be insufficient to only
request further studies under Part III. The issue on tariff escalation
should be treated in Part II in order to show the importance of the
problem which went further than studies of a particular sector or
product.

7.7 The representative of Philippines referred to the comments made by
the delegate of Austria and wished to reiterate its support for the
issue on tariff escalation being taken up by the ministerial meeting
along the lines proposed by India and Brazil.

7.8 The representative of Finland reminded the Committee of what his
delegation had said on the subject at previous meetings and noted that
things had not advanced to such an extent that one could go much
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further. He, however, found it difficult to prejudge the outcome
without having a precise proposal or text, in order to decide whether it
would come under Part II or Part III of the ministerial document. He
realized, however, that it was not absolutely clear where the border
line between Part II and Part III, decisions or parts of the work
programme would finally be.

7.9 The representative of Canada recalled that his delegation had
expressed in the past the views that there was a need for further work
before ministers could be asked to take a decision on the elimination of
tariff escalation. He felt that formulating a proposal under Part II
would not lead. his delegation to change its views. Referring to TARI57,
he pointed out that there were other matters which had been included,
apart from the Harmonized System and tariff escalation, and he was
wondering whether those subjects would be discussed separately.

7.10 The Chairman explained that he had not commented on those other
items since they had been raised by only one or two delegations and, on
the basis of the earlier two meetings, he had felt that there had not
been widespread support for those items. Nevertheless, he would welcome
any comments delegations might have on those matters.

7.11 The representative of Canada felt that it would be useful to do
some work in the area of rules of origin since this question could have
a considerable impact on how products were practically treated for
tariff purposes.

7.12 The representative of the European Communities reminded the
Committee that this question had been discussed at the 21 April meeting
and that the issue had also been raised by the delegation of the United
States in connexion with the adoption of the Harmonized System. His
delegation had clearly stated at that time that in its views there was
no link between the two issues and felt that the Committee was not the
right place to discuss rules of origin since tariff treatment and rules
of origin were two different things.

7.13 The representative of the United States said that concerning the
Harmonized System, his delegation considered it as an important exercise
to which the ministers ought to address themselves through a declaration
along the lines indicated by the Chairman in his note. In addition, his
delegation would hope that the guidelines which the Committee was
working on would be completed in time so that the ministers might simply
endorse the procedures and principles contained therein. Regarding the
suggestion made by the representative of India that attention should be
drawn to the problems of developing countries, he pointed out that there
was a provision in the guidelines which would be discussed further and
presumably that issue would be incorporated in an agreed document. On
the question of tariff escalation, he felt that the ministers could
endorse further work. On advanced implementation of tariff reductions,
he agreed that it would be very useful if countries were in a position
to advance implementation, but he pointed out that there were serious
problems involved for certain countries. He doubted that the ministers



TAR/M/8
Page 17

would be able to address this topic in a meaningful way. About rules of
origin, his delegation would support what had been said by the Canadian
delegation; he had the impression that this issue would be a suitable
topic for consideration within the context of tariff matter-.

7.14 The Chairman explained that the Chairman of the Preparatory
Committee had asked him, on the basis of the discussions in the
Committee, to refine the language in the first draft for inclusion in
the document that would be distributed for the meeting of the
Preparatory Committee on 27 and 28 July. He intended to attempt to
refine that language with the assistance of the secretariat and
consultations with interested delegations. As the discussion had shown
that there was no clear consensus, the language would attempt to reflect
the disparity of views on the majcr items.

8. Other business

- Tariff Study

8.1 The representative of the United States recalled that there had
been suggestions made in the Committee at former meetings for extending
the work on the Tariff Study. He felt that statistical work in the
Study, which was now limited to CCCN Chapters 25 ownwards, might
usefully be expanded to cover Chapters 1 to 24. The Tariff Study files
could also include non-tariff measures, by CCCN headings. There would
be some difficulties in relating the non-tariff measures to the tariff
positions and, in this connexion, his delegation would support a
suggestion which had been made in one of the earlier meeting meetings
that an expert group might look into this issue and provide some
guidance. The objective would be to provide an updated data base for
use by GATT in its 19o0O's work programme. If this proposal were found
acceptable, it might get consideration by the ministers.

Article XXVIII renegotiations (TAR/M/6, para.7)

8.2 The Chairman indicated that at an earlier session of the Committee
the European Communities had raised the question of renegotiations under
Article XXVIII, and more particularly paragraph 5, and had enquired
about the attitude of other contracting parties regarding this matter.

8.3 The representative of the United States requested the delegation of
the European Communities to give more explanation regarding the matter
they had raised.

8.4 The representative of the European Communities referred to document
TAR/M/6 which clearly described the question put to the members of the
Committee on this particular subject. His delegation was merely asking
the views of other contracting parties on a certain interpretation of
the procedures applicable under Article XXVIII and in particular the
applicability of the deadline under paragraphs 1 and 3 of this Article.

9. Date of the next meeting

9.1 The Chairman suggested holding the next meeting of the Committee in
early October, at a date to be set in. consultation with interested
parties.


